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Original Article

Across Western societies, the total share of older indi-
viduals has increased steadily, making experiences of 
life course transitions during older age an important 
theme in recent discussions. Social integration and 
active societal participation of older adults have 
become important indicators of productive aging 
(Rowe and Kahn 2015). At the same time, individu-
als have become increasingly disconnected from 
each other across high-income societies, and social, 
instrumental, and economic support is primarily pro-
vided within the family unit—with spouses as the 
primary source of support (Cacioppo, Fowler, and 
Christakis 2009). This has created a narrow and 
potentially fragile space within which essential 
human needs of social relations and interactions must 
be fulfilled. This raises the probability of feeling a 
discrepancy between the desired and achieved qual-
ity or quantity of social connections and interactions 
(i.e., loneliness) if spousal support is lost (Chen and 

Feeley 2014; Perlman and Peplau 1981). The current 
study focuses on marital dissolution—defined as 
widowhood or separation—during older age (i.e., at 
or after age 50) as a cause of loneliness for women 
and men.

A small body of previous research from various 
high-income countries assessed average differences 
in loneliness levels between widowed, separated/
divorced, and married individuals using cross- 
sectional study designs (e.g., Ben-Zur 2012; 
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Högnäs 2020; Pinquart 2003; Savikko et al. 2005; 
van Baarsen 2002; Wright et al. 2019). These stud-
ies highlight that widowed and divorced older 
women and men report higher loneliness levels 
than married women and men. Widowed or 
divorced older men were found to be lonelier than 
women in these marital states. Additionally, 
divorced men were found to be lonelier than wid-
owed men, although no difference was found 
between widowed and divorced women. However, 
these cross-sectional results may be biased because 
they ignore potentially underlying compositional 
group differences that may be linked to loneliness 
levels and the selection into widowhood or separa-
tion/divorce (Carr and Bodnar-Deren 2009). Thus, 
although marital dissolution and loneliness are 
common experiences in individuals’ life courses, it 
has been challenging for researchers to capture 
their causal link. Specifically, research has been 
limited by a lack of high-quality longitudinal data 
on both widowhood and separation experiences of 
women and men in older age.

Recently, longitudinal data have become avail-
able to study family dynamics and loneliness. 
Using such data from Australia, Freak-Poli et al. 
(2022) explored how widowhood is linked to lone-
liness of both women and men. Their study high-
lights that the likelihood of experiencing loneliness 
was the highest in the year of widowhood for 
women and men before declining slightly immedi-
ately after. No anticipation effects were found 
immediately before widowhood, and mid- to long-
term developments were not assessed.

Using the same longitudinal data source as 
Freak-Poli et al. (2022), we expand on the study by 
Freak-Poli et al. (2022) and other cross-sectional 
research in three relevant ways while also address-
ing methodological shortcomings of cross-sectional 
study designs. First, the longitudinal data allow an 
extensive exploration of loneliness trajectories 
around marital dissolution considering anticipation 
effects and dynamic loneliness developments after 
marital dissolution up until 19 years after dissolu-
tion. Thus, we acknowledge the complex and poten-
tially dynamic relationship between marital 
dissolution and loneliness and go beyond previous 
research that commonly conceptualized “marital 
dissolution” as a dummy variable without including 
“time since the event” in the analyses (e.g., Pinquart 
2003; Wright et al. 2019). Only Freak-Poli et al. 
(2022) considered dynamic developments focusing 
on anticipation effects and immediate developments 
after marital dissolution (i.e., one and two years 
after). However, the authors did not disaggregate 

years of three or more years after widowhood and 
thus were unable to explore more mid- to long-term 
developments of loneliness probabilities. This is 
critical because it remains unclear whether higher 
loneliness levels associated with marital dissolution 
are temporary or develop into a chronic “state.” 
Although short spells of loneliness have been 
deemed unproblematic, chronic loneliness has been 
identified as a major health risk associated with 
raised levels of stress, impeded sleep, augmented 
depression or anxiety, and an increased risk of 
dementia or heart disease (e.g., Sutin et al. 2018; 
Valtorta et al. 2016).

Second, we consider both widowhood and mari-
tal separation as pathways of marital dissolution, 
which was not done by Freak-Poli et al. (2022). 
Although some cross-sectional research considered 
widowhood and separation/divorce, this research 
was unable to account for underlying group differ-
ences, providing potentially biased results, or assess 
dynamic loneliness developments. A thorough con-
sideration of separation in addition to widowhood is 
particularly relevant in light of the rising incidence 
of older age separation across Western societies 
(Brown and Lin 2022; Solaz 2021). Distinguishing 
the two pathways is relevant because they are likely 
associated with different feelings, levels of support, 
and ways of social network restructuring. As a 
result, loneliness may develop differently depending 
on the dissolution pathway, affecting the required 
support strategies. Our study provides relevant 
insights into these differences.

Third, we explicitly explore loneliness trajecto-
ries of both women and men as they experience 
widowhood or marital separation. Due to different 
social networks or norms, women and men likely 
anticipate, cope, and adjust differently across mari-
tal dissolution (Sasson and Umberson 2013; Wright 
et al. 2019). Indeed, widowhood is more often 
experienced by women than men due to intracouple 
age and mortality differences (Carr and Bodnar-
Deren 2009). Nevertheless, a substantial share of 
men experience widowhood, and men are more 
likely than women to experience a marital separa-
tion at or after age 50 (Brown et al. 2018). Our 
study contributes important insight into men’s 
experiences of family transitions in older age and 
hence goes beyond previous research that often pre-
sented loneliness as a female experience.

Based on these contributions to previous 
research, we pose three research questions:

Research Question 1: How do levels of loneli-
ness change over the marital dissolution process, 
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starting in years before the transition until almost 
two decades after?
Research Question 2: Do loneliness levels 
develop differently depending on whether the 
marriage dissolves due to the death of a partner 
or separation?1

Research Question 3: Do loneliness trajectories 
over the marital dissolution process differ for 
women and men?

We use longitudinal data from the Household, 
Income and Labour Dynamics in Australia (HILDA) 
survey to address our research questions. These data 
are unique in measuring loneliness for all survey 
participants over 21 waves. Combined with detailed 
information on family dynamics, this enables us to 
use fixed effects regression models to provide a 
methodologically more robust approach that gets 
closer to a causal analysis than was previously pos-
sible with cross-sectional study designs.

BACKGrOUND
Understanding Loneliness
As mentioned in the introduction, loneliness is com-
monly defined as a perceived discrepancy between 
desired and achieved levels of social relationships 
(Perlman and Peplau 1981). As such, loneliness 
needs to be distinguished from social isolation, 
which refers to an objective and quantitative mea-
sure of one’s social network (e.g., the number of 
friends, the frequency of contact, etc.). Individuals 
may (choose to) have small social networks without 
feeling lonely. Vice versa, large social networks do 
not necessarily lead to low loneliness because lone-
liness is a fundamentally subjective experience 
(Perlman and Peplau 1981). Two types of loneliness 
have been distinguished within the literature: emo-
tional and social (Weiss 1974). Whereas the former 
refers to a deficiency in close emotional connections 
that provide, for instance, intimacy, understanding, 
and shared interests, the latter refers to the absence 
of an engaging and supportive social network.

Tapping into the human need for close emo-
tional connections and instrumental support, 
spouses are commonly considered a unique and 
highly relevant source of such connection and sup-
port. As a result, spousal loss is perceived to be an 
incisive and emotionally demanding life event that 
triggers profound deficits in social needs and 
requires coping and adjustment in line with the two 
most prominent approaches, stress theory and 
attachment theory (Bowlby 1980; Hazan and 

Shaver 1992; Lazarus and Folkman 1984)—includ-
ing its various extensions such as Stroebe’s deficit 
model (Stroebe and Stroebe 1987; Stroebe et al. 
1980). Feelings of loneliness are rooted in this defi-
cit of emotional and instrumental support. 
Depending on whether adjustment demands can be 
met or exceed personal coping resources (e.g., per-
sonality, network, etc.), individual experiences with 
a trigger event such as marital dissolution will vary. 
Failure to cope can lead to chronic loneliness.

Loneliness Trajectories and Marital 
Dissolution
Previously discussed theoretical approaches around 
the emotional effects of marital dissolution and the 
life course perspective highlight that marital disso-
lution should be considered a process rather than a 
single point-in-time event (e.g., Bernardi, Huinink, 
and Settersten 2019). Specifically, loneliness might 
increase in months or years before dissolution and 
may develop dynamically once dissolution has 
occurred. This process of marital dissolution can 
broadly be classified into four stages that can be 
expected to be relevant for exploring loneliness tra-
jectories: The process starts with (1) the anticipation 
of marital dissolution in the years or months before 
partner loss—either through separation or through 
partner’s death. This is followed by (2) the dissolu-
tion itself, which marks the physical loss of the part-
ner and thus, critical loss of emotional and 
instrumental support. Emotional stress is likely the 
highest immediately around the dissolution as it 
triggers the need to adjust and cope. Finally is the 
time (3) mid- to (4) long-term after the dissolution, 
which refers to the time when individuals start to 
adapt to the new situation. Adaptation does not nec-
essarily mean that loneliness levels decline, but it 
could also mean that heightened loneliness solidi-
fies and becomes the new normal. Although this 
four-stage process has been discussed in previous 
research (Kapelle and Baxter 2021), there is no con-
sensus on exact cutoff points between the phases.

Loneliness trajectories likely differ depending 
on the marital dissolution pathway—widowhood 
or separation—based on differences in the antici-
pation, feelings associated with partner loss, the 
type and level of adjustment, and required coping 
mechanisms and resources such as social support 
or income. Considering the anticipation of marital 
dissolution, health declines may foreshadow spou-
sal death. Ill health may inhibit spouses’ activity 
levels and thus engagement with others outside the 
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household, but it likely also triggers grief in antici-
pation of spousal loss. In the case of separation, 
one or both spouses may be dissatisfied with the 
marriage and drift apart, leading to emotional 
estrangement and a lack of emotional support in 
the years before physical separation.

Immediate and long-term coping with and 
adjustment to spousal loss is assisted by social sup-
port and connections outside of the marriage—
although research is divided about the degree to 
which social support alleviates negative feelings 
associated with partner loss (Dykstra and de Jong 
Gierveld 2004; Stroebe et al. 1996). Whereas wid-
owhood should activate the support of the entire 
social network (Kitson et al. 1980), support after 
marital separation is likely more inconsistent as 
friends and family take sides and may predomi-
nantly or exclusively support the partner that is 
closest to them (Carr and Pudrovska 2012; Kalmijn 
2007). Thus, separation is additionally associated 
with changes in the social network, although this 
would be less the case for widowhood (Wrzus et al. 
2013). Forming a new close, romantic bond can 
reestablish previously lost social and instrumental 
support (Carr 2004). However, repartnering is more 
likely after separation than widowhood (Wu and 
Schimmele 2005).

Similarly, it can be expected that women and 
men anticipate, adjust, and cope differently. Women 
are more likely to experience widowhood than men, 
and women commonly instigate separation (Hewitt, 
Western, and Baxter 2006). Additionally, women 
are more likely to report stronger relationships with 
others outside of the marriage, including more sup-
port and greater benefits from relationships with 
friends and relatives than men. As such, women are 
often the kin keeper within the partnership, whereas 
men tend to rely on their female partner’s direct 
support and social network to connect outside the 
marriage. Thus, women may be better equipped to 
cope and adjust to marital dissolution than men 
(Sasson and Umberson 2013; Wright et al. 2019). 
On the contrary, men are more likely than women 
to repartner (Brown et al. 2018).

Previous Research
Several studies reaching back to the early 2000s 
illustrate that widowhood is associated with ele-
vated loneliness—particularly for men and to a 
lesser degree for women—compared to married 
individuals (Ben-Zur 2012; Savikko et al. 2005; van 
Baarsen 2002). However, because “gray” divorce is 

a rather recent demographic development, only a 
few studies examine the link between separation 
and loneliness in older age. An exception is a cross-
sectional study by Högnäs (2020), who finds that 
Dutch divorcees who divorced at or after age 50 
report higher levels of emotional loneliness than 
continuously married respondents. How this com-
pares to widowed individuals is not explored. 
Pooling United States Health and Retirement Study 
data, Wright et al. (2019) showed that divorce at or 
after age 50 is associated with higher loneliness 
compared to widowhood for men. No substantial 
differences in loneliness levels between the two dis-
solution pathways were found for women. Overall, 
Wright et al. (2019) showed that women reported 
lower loneliness levels than men when divorced or 
widowed, which was also confirmed by Pinquart 
(2003) for older Germans. It needs to be noted that 
the study by Pinquart (2003), however, refers to a 
time when divorce in older age was less common 
and characteristics of gray divorcees potentially dif-
fered from those of more recent years. All men-
tioned studies worked with cross-sectional designs 
(due to data limitations) that could not account for 
dynamic loneliness changes around marital transi-
tions and underlying group differences, potentially 
biasing results.

Recent data advancements allowed Freak-Poli 
et al. (2022) to circumvent limitations associated 
with a cross-sectional study design. They used 19 
waves of Australian HILDA data to assess the lone-
liness probability around widowhood between ages 
55 and 85. Based on fixed effects regressions, they 
showed that the likelihood of feeling lonely did not 
increase substantially within the two years before 
widowhood for women or men. Loneliness proba-
bilities peaked for women and men in the year of 
widowhood and the year after, before decreasing 
slightly two or more years after widowhood. 
Whether loneliness probabilities declined to pre-
widowhood levels in the longer term is unclear 
from this study because years beyond two years 
after widowhood were not disaggregated. It also 
remains an open question of how loneliness devel-
ops over separation. We address both aspects in the 
current study.

Although our review of the previous literature 
focused on our main interest of the present study—
the link between spousal loss in later ages and  
loneliness—it needs to be highlighted that a range 
of longitudinal studies has considered the effects of 
spousal loss on other well-being-related outcomes, 
including life satisfaction or depressive symptoms 
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(Infurna et al. 2017; Szabó et al. 2019). A review of 
this literature is beyond the scope of the current 
study.

The Australian Context
Given this study’s focus on Australian data, it is 
important to understand the potential specifics of 
the Australian context and highlight commonalities 
with other Western societies.

Mandatory separation periods and subsequent 
divorce. Inherited mainly from the British common 
law, the Family Law Act 1975 and the Family Law 
Rules 2004 are the binding Australian legal frame-
works dealing with matters around separation and 
divorce. According to this framework, spouses can 
only file for legal divorce after separating and living 
separately and apart for a continuous period of not 
less than 12 months. Although the minimum separa-
tion length is shorter in some European countries, 
particularly if spouses mutually agree on the 
divorce, mandatory separation requirements can be 
found across Europe. Regulations are less uniform 
within the United States, with some states requiring 
no mandatory separation period before a divorce 
can be filed and others requiring at least a separation 
period of six months to one year.

Divorce rates and ages. With a crude divorce rate 
of 1.9 divorces per 1,000 residents in 2020, the Aus-
tralian divorce rate was higher than the average in 
the European Union (1.6) for the same year (Austra-
lian Bureau of Statistics 2022; Eurostat 2023). The 
crude divorce rate of 2.3 in the United States in 2020 
was higher than in Australia and most European 
countries (Centers for Disease Control and Preven-
tion 2023). Considering the age at separation and 
divorce, Australia has shown similar trends to most 
Western societies where the age at separation and 
divorce has increased since the 1980s. In 2021, Aus-
tralia’s median age at separation was 39 for women 
and 42 for men. For divorce, the median ages were 
43 and 46, respectively (Australian Bureau of Sta-
tistics 2022).

DATA AND METHODS
Data
For our analyses, we exploited 21 waves of longitu-
dinal data from the HILDA survey (Release 21, 
years 2001–2021; Summerfield et al. 2022). The 
HILDA survey is a multipurpose panel survey that 

is largely representative of the Australian popula-
tion except for remote areas. Since 2001, it has col-
lected annual information from respondents age 15 
and older in eligible households via face-to-face 
interviews and self-completed questionnaires. In 
Wave 11, a top-up sample was added to the original 
sample. The data were particularly well suited for 
our purposes because they (a) contain annual lon-
gitudinal information on respondents’ levels of 
loneliness, (b) include detailed information on 
respondents’ prospective and retrospective marital 
status, (c) enable the analyses of later life marital 
dissolution outcomes for both men and women due 
to the relatively large subsample of respondents 
who experience either the death of their spouse or 
separation during their panel participation, and (d) 
measure a wide range of other relevant variables.

We imputed missing values with chained equa-
tions for all analytical variables and a range of auxil-
iary variables to deal with missing data. Out of all 
sample observations, 10% had a missing value on at 
least one of the analytical or auxiliary variables (see 
Table A.1 in the online version of the article). Using 
Stata’s mi procedure, we created 10 imputed data 
sets and combined results using Rubin’s (1987) rule.

Sample
For the analytical sample, we commenced with the 
generation of three samples consisting of success-
fully interviewed individuals that experienced (a) 
widowhood or (b) separation during their panel par-
ticipation or that are (c) continuously married. Note 
that we focused on (permanent) separation as the 
trigger event rather than divorce because separation 
marks the emotional and physical loss of the spouse, 
whereas divorce commonly follows months or even 
years after and marks the legal ending of the 
marriage.

To identify widowed and separated respondents, 
we first and foremost relied on self-reported infor-
mation on the year of the partner’s death or separa-
tion. For a partner’s death before 2015, the HILDA 
team updated and validated this information 
through a match with the national death register 
(Watson and Summerfield 2014). To avoid bias in 
estimating anticipation and immediate effects, we 
considered whether marital dissolution occurred 
before or after the interview within the dissolution 
year. In addition to identifying marital dissolutions 
through the year of dissolution, we also used infor-
mation in the self-reported marital status to identify 
any additional dissolution events. Respondents 
were only included in the sample if widowhood or 
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separation occurred after individuals reported liv-
ing in a marriage with the deceased or separated 
partner. Thus, respondents who, for instance, expe-
rienced a former spouse’s death are omitted. 
Widowed and separated respondents were followed 
irrespective of whether they stay unpartnered or 
enter a new partnership. Repartnering was rare, par-
ticularly for widowed respondents (see Table 1). In 
total, 23 widowed women (4%) and 19 widowed 
men (9%) ever repartnered, whereas 26 separated 
women (13%) and 80 separated men (31%) were 
observed entering a new partnership. Thus, 
although men were more likely to repartner than 
women after separation or widowhood, sample 
sizes were too small to separate our analyses by 
respondents who stay unpartnered and those that 
repartner. Separated respondents who repartner 
with their predissolution partner at any point after 
their separation were excluded from the sample. We 
focused on the last dissolution if respondents expe-
rienced several widowhood or separation transi-
tions during their panel participation.

Two further restrictions were implemented for 
the widowhood and separation sample. First, in line 
with our focus on later-life marital dissolutions, we 
restricted the samples to respondents who experi-
enced their dissolution at or after age 50. Second, 
due to the analytical requirements of the fixed 
effects models, we excluded a small number of 
respondents who were not successfully interviewed 
in at least two waves: one before and one in or after 
the year of the dissolution. Figure 1 provides an 
overview of the sample selection process.

Selecting an appropriate sample of continuously 
married respondents was challenging because mar-
ried persons naturally have no comparable age cut-
off criteria (i.e., late-marital dissolution at or after 
age 50). This introduced extreme age dissimilarity 
between the groups resulting in dissimilarity in a 
vast range of factors as illustrated in Table A.3 in 
the online version of the article, which can intro-
duce selection bias when estimating the regression 
coefficients. Therefore, we balanced the samples to 
generate a more appropriate continuously married 
sample and improve estimations, particularly of our 
covariates, which improved estimations of our main 
association (for regression results that did not adjust 
the samples for underlying differences, see Figures 
A.1 and A.2 in the online version of the article). To 
this end, we used coarsened exact matching, as also 
suggested by Kung (2020) and Freak-Poli et al. 
(2022) in similarly designed studies.

We coarsened exact matched the married sam-
ple separately to the widowhood sample and the 

separation sample based on gender and birth year 
resulting in two matched married samples: one 
matched to the widowhood sample and one 
matched to the separation sample. The matching 
created a stratum for each unique combination of 
values of selected covariates. Once respondents 
were selected into the different strata, each respon-
dent was weighted. Respondents who experienced 
marital dissolution during the panel received a 
weight of 1, and married respondents were 
weighted by the size and composition of their stra-
tum. Strata that did not contain at least one married 
and one widowed or separated respondent were 
weighted with 0 and were thus excluded from the 
analysis. Although all widowed or separated 
respondents could be matched and therefore receive 
a weight of 1, not all married respondents were 
matched and thus received a weight of 0. Figure 1 
provides the number of nonmatched and matched 
married respondents. Table 1 additionally shows 
that the matching results in a balance between the 
samples.

Measures
Outcome variable. Our outcome measure was self-
reported loneliness, collected annually within the 
HILDA data. Specifically, survey respondents were 
asked to provide to what level—on a scale of 1 
(strongly disagree) to 7 (strongly agree)—they 
agree with the following statement: “I often feel 
very lonely.” Although a large share of research into 
loneliness has used multiple items, research by 
Newmyer et al. (2020) has illustrated that single 
items such as the one included in the HILDA data 
perform similarly well to capture loneliness.

Direct, single-item measures of loneliness—
such as the one used in our study—have been shown 
to tap into the emotional dimension of loneliness 
rather than the social one (Flood 2005; Koropeckyj-
Cox 1998). Additionally, previous research has 
highlighted that feelings of loneliness associated 
with spousal loss refer to unfulfilled needs related to 
emotional rather than social loneliness (Bennet and 
Victor 2012; Szabó et al. 2019; van Baarsen et al. 
2001). However, it needs to be emphasized that los-
ing a partner may have flow-on effects that result in 
overall changes to a person’s broader social net-
work. For instance, in the case of separation, social 
networks may reduce, whereas widowhood may 
improve and mobilize the existing social network 
(Guiaux, Van Tilburg, and Broese Van Groenou 
2007; Kalmijn 2012). These aspects are associated 
with the social dimension of loneliness.
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Predictor variables. Our explanatory variable was 
reflected by a set of dummy variables for the marital 
dissolution process—one set for widowhood and 
one set for separation—at or after age 50. To this 
end, we generated 12 dummies: (1) 2 to 3 years 
before dissolution, (2) 1 year prior, (3) the year of 
marital dissolution, (4) 1 year after marital dissolu-
tion, (5) 2 years after, (6) 3 to 4 years after, (7) 5 to 6 
years after, (8) 7 to 8 years after, (9) 9 to 10 years 
after, (10) 11 to 13 years after, and (12) 14 to 19 years 
after marital dissolution. The reference category for 
the dissolution process referred to being married and 
at least 4 years before marital dissolution. Overall, 
these categories mapped onto the stages of the dis-
solution process identified in the background sec-
tion. Whereas the first 2 dummy variables referred to 
the anticipation of marital dissolution, the remaining 
10 dummy variables related to the immediate, mid-
term, and long-term effects of marital dissolution. 
Clustering some years into categories (e.g., 3 to 4 
years after dissolution) guaranteed appropriate cell 
sizes across the categories by gender and dissolution 

pathway and thus sufficient statistical power. Never-
theless, cell sizes were lower in later years, making 
estimations for those times less stable. Table A.2 in 
the online version of the article provides an overview 
of cell sizes. Finally, to assess gender differences, we 
generated a gender dummy (male = 0, female = 1).

Other covariates. Parsimonious fixed effects 
regression models were estimated with a small set 
of time-variant control variables: A categorical mea-
sure of respondents’ age (younger than 50 [refer-
ence], 50–59, 60–69, 70–79, 80 and older) was 
added to capture, for instance, maturation effects 
(Pinquart 2003; Wright et al. 2019). Note that 
although we focused on widowhood and separation 
at or after age 50, respondents were also observed 
before this event and thus when they were younger 
than 50. We also adjusted for potential period effects 
by including a categorical measure for years (2001–
2005 [reference], 2006–2010, 2011–2015, and 
2016–2021). Because we included age and cohort as 
categorical indicators, we avoided issues around 

Figure 1. Sample Selection Process.
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perfect collinearity and could account for matura-
tion and cohort effects. Finally, we included a 
dummy to flag imputed data.

We refrained from the inclusion of other vari-
ables, such as health measures, employment status, 
family support, repartnering, or other economic and 
social resources. The association between marital 
dissolution and loneliness likely works through 
those factors (Perlman and Peplau 1981; Shin et al. 
2020). For instance, repartnering or the presence of 
other individuals in the household likely provides 
emotional support after the loss of the partner. 
Similarly, being employed may provide a social 
support network outside of the home. Health issues 
may hint at a reduced ability to fully participate in 
social life within and outside of the household. 
Thus, such factors should be considered mediators 
or moderators rather than simple covariates within 
the context of the present study. To appropriately 
assess and explore the influence of such variables 
on or within the association of interest, mediation 
analyses or interactions should be used. Although 
such analyses were unfeasible within the present 
study considering our sample sizes, we conducted 
some supplementary analyses to gain a first impres-
sion of how such factors may change our associa-
tion of interest. Specifically, we reran our main 
models adding an employment dummy (0 = not 
employed, 1 = employed), a continuous measure of 
individual income (log-transformed), a categorical 
indicator of self-rated health ranging from 1 
(excellent) to 5 (poor), a continuous measurement 
of the number of respondents within the household 
to reflect repartnering, shared living after dissolu-
tion or the presence of children or other support 
figures within the household, and a dummy to 
explicitly account for repartnering (0 = not married 
or cohabitating, 1 = married or cohabiting). Overall, 
including such measures changed results only  
marginally—if at all, changes were only present in 
later years after dissolution—compared to our main 
results (see Figures A.3 and A.4 in the online ver-
sion of the article). Repartnering may be a particu-
larly relevant “coping” mechanism as a new social 
bond with a romantic partner is formed. To further 
assess to what level repartnering drives trends in 
years after dissolution, we excluded observations 
from our analyses once they repartnered (see 
Figures A.5 and A.6 in the online version of the 
article). Results for these supplementary analyses 
were consistent with our main results particularly 
for widowhood. However, after separation, men’s 
loneliness levels stay more elevated once we 
excluded repartnered respondents. No substantial 
differences were found for women. Although a 

more thorough exploration of coping mechanisms 
was not feasible within the current study, this 
should be viewed as an important avenue for future 
research once more longitudinal data are available.

Analytical Strategy
We used fixed effects regression models with impact 
functions reflecting the different time points/inter-
vals along the dissolution process to analyze the 
association between marital dissolution and loneli-
ness. Using impact functions allowed us to model 
highly flexible loneliness trajectories without mak-
ing overly strict assumptions about their functional 
form. Fixed effects regression models use the 
within-individual variation in the explanatory and 
outcome variables over time and more appropriately 
address selection effects (Allison 2009). Thus, time-
invariant observed or unobserved factors did not 
bias our fixed effects estimates, reducing omitted 
variable bias. The analyses were segregated by the 
pathways of marital dissolution (i.e., widowhood or 
separation) and gender. To assess whether results 
were statistically significantly different for women 
and men, we additionally reran analyses with gen-
der interactions. Across all models, we used cluster 
robust standard errors and weighted analyses using 
matching weights. The results are plotted in figures 
to ease their readability. Regression tables are pro-
vided in the Appendix in the online version of the 
article.

To compare loneliness estimations between the 
models for widowhood and separation, we used a 
standard test of significance for two independent 
regressions (Clogg, Petkova and Haritou 1995; 
Paternoster et al. 1998). Specifically, the tests for 
the equality of coefficients between the different 
groups were performed using the following for-

mula: z SE SEw s w s= −( ) +β β / ,2 2  where βw  and 
βs  indicate the unstandardized regression coeffi-
cients for widowhood and separation, respectively, 
and SEw

2  and SEs
2  refer to the squares of the sub-

sequent standard errors.
The replication code is available at https://osf 

.io/qnyh9/.

rESULTS
Sample Description and Bivariate 
Results
Table 1 provides an overview of the samples, 
including average loneliness across the samples 
based on imputed data that were weighted using 
matching weights. On average, the widowhood 

https://osf.io/qnyh9/
https://osf.io/qnyh9/
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sample—referring to respondents who experience 
widowhood and their matched, continuously mar-
ried counterparts—is older than the separation sam-
ple. Respondents in the widowhood sample are less 
likely to be employed or live with children and have 
lower labor market income. Due to matching, differ-
ences within the samples are minimal.

Focusing on loneliness, widowed respondents 
report the highest loneliness levels, followed by sepa-
rated respondents. Married persons report the lowest 
loneliness levels—continuously married or married 
before marital dissolution. Within the married group, 
respondents who eventually separate have the highest 
loneliness levels. Widowed and separated men report 
higher loneliness levels than widowed and separated 
women, respectively—although differences between 
separated women and men are negligible. Within the 
groups of married respondents, women report higher 
loneliness than men.

Multivariate Regressions: Loneliness 
Changes over the Marital Dissolution 
Process
Mean loneliness differences in Table 1 suggest an 
association between dissolution and loneliness. 

However, these associations may be biased due to 
observed and unobserved compositional differences 
between respondents who experienced a marital dis-
solution and other idiosyncratic changes that may 
occur over time. We formally assess the develop-
ment of loneliness levels over the marital dissolu-
tion process with fixed effects regressions. We plot 
regression coefficients for loneliness trajectories 
across the widowhood transition (Figure 2) and the 
separation transition (Figure 3). Additionally, we 
plot results for analyses where we operationalize 
marital dissolution using a dummy (i.e., married 
[reference], marriage dissolved [1]). Dummy results 
are plotted using line graphs and will be discussed 
briefly at the end of the results section compared to 
our main results.

Starting with an examination of how widow-
hood is linked to loneliness trajectories, we find 
that women’s and men’s loneliness levels increase 
substantially and statistically significantly in the 
year before widowhood compared to the reference 
time of (at least) four years before widowhood (see 
Figure 2). However, it is in the year of widowhood 
when loneliness levels increase drastically and 
reach their peak. Women report .91 higher loneli-
ness levels compared to the reference. Increases are 

Figure 2. Fixed Effects regression Coefficients for Loneliness over the Widowhood Process by 
Gender.
Note: Whiskers indicate 95% confidence intervals. Labels indicate regression coefficients. Black markers indicate 
statistically significant gender differences (p < .05). Data are from the Household, Income and Labour Dynamics in 
Australia survey (release 21; weighted using matching weights; multiply imputed). For full model results, see Table A.5 
in the online version of the article. Yrs = years.
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substantially more severe for men, with 1.53 higher 
loneliness levels than during marriage (at least 4 
years before widowhood). In the years after widow-
hood, we find a slow but steady decline in loneli-
ness levels for both genders at least until 5 to 6 
years after widowhood. Although women’s loneli-
ness levels continue to decline slightly—although 
not reaching predissolution levels—men’s levels 
stay at these elevated levels for the remainder of the 
observation period. As a comparison, men’s coeffi-
cient 14 to 19 years after widowhood is similar and 
even slightly higher to women’s coefficient right at 
widowhood. Gender differences are substantial and 
statistically significant for most categories starting 
with the year of widowhood.

Focusing on separation, we also find an antici-
pation effect for women and men. However, com-
pared to widowhood, loneliness levels increase 
more moderately in the year of separation, with .67 
to .87 point increases for women and men, respec-
tively, without substantial or statistically significant 
gender differences. Increases associated with sepa-
ration are thus considerably more moderate com-
pared to widowhood. Loneliness levels decline in 
years immediately after the separation but stay con-
sistent and slightly elevated until 14 to 19 years 
after separation for women and men. Loneliness 

levels even seem to increase in the last two inter-
vals, although those estimates are rather imprecise 
due to smaller sample sizes.

Comparing coefficients between the models for 
widowhood and separation using a test of equality 
of coefficients, we find that men’s coefficients 
across the marital dissolution processes differ sta-
tistically significantly starting in the year of wid-
owhood and separation until seven to eight years 
after marital dissolution. Despite some substantial 
differences for women, tests reveal no statistically 
significant differences across the dissolution 
processes.

In addition to using an elaborate measure of the 
marital dissolution process, we reran our models 
with a marital dissolution dummy. These dummy 
results are presented with lines—dotted for the 
coefficients and shaded gray for the confidence 
intervals—in Figures 2 and 3. Dummy measures 
were used in most previous research in combination 
with a cross-sectional approach. As shown in 
Figures 2 and 3, using a dummy would substan-
tially conceal dynamic and complex developments 
of loneliness levels over the marital dissolution 
transition—particularly for widowhood. This high-
lights the relevance of our analytical approach com-
pared to simpler approaches.

Figure 3. Fixed Effects regression Coefficients for Loneliness over the Separation Process by Gender.
Note: Whiskers indicate 95% confidence intervals. Labels indicate regression coefficients. Black markers indicate 
statistically significant gender differences (p < .05). Data are from the Household, Income and Labour Dynamics in 
Australia survey (release 21; weighted using matching weights; multiply imputed). For full model results, see Table A.5 
in the online version of the article. Yrs = years.
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By focusing solely on marital separation after 
age 49, we implicitly assume that the loneliness tra-
jectories would differ depending on whether sepa-
ration occurs before or after age 49. For instance, 
social networks and living arrangements may vary 
between the two groups, with the younger groups 
more likely to live with (young) children and have 
more extensive social networks (Wrzus et al. 2013). 
To assess this, we ran our analyses with a sample of 
earlier separations and matched married respon-
dents (for results, see Figure A.7 in the online ver-
sion of the article). Overall, we find that marital 
separation at or after age 50 is associated with 
slightly higher loneliness increases compared to 
separation at younger ages, particularly for men but 
less so for women. Earlier separation is also associ-
ated with almost complete recovery to presepara-
tion loneliness levels in years after separation, 
which is not the case for separation at or after 50. 
This highlights the relevance of considering family 
transitions at different stages in the life course.

Supplementary Analyses: Addressing 
Nuances in Loneliness and Perceptions 
of Social Support
Next to a direct single-item measure of loneliness, 
the HILDA data cover more nuanced aspects. 
Specifically, respondents are asked to rate to what 
level they agree with the following statements on a 
scale of 1 (strongly disagree) to 7 (strongly agree): 
“People don’t come to visit me as often as I would 
like,” “I often need help from other people but can’t 
get it,” “I seem to have a lot of friends” (reverse-
coded), “I don’t have anyone that I can confide in,” 
“I have no one to lean on in times of trouble,” “There 
is someone who can always cheer me up when I’m 
down” (reverse-coded), “I enjoy the time I spend 
with the people who are important to me” (reverse-
coded), “When something’s on my mind, just talking 
with the people I know can make me feel better” 
(reverse-coded), and “When I need someone to help 
me out, I can usually find someone” (reverse-coded). 
Although some of these items may be comparable to 
items in the de Jong Gierveld Loneliness Scale (de 
Jong Gierveld and van Tilburg 2006), which distin-
guishes between social and emotional loneliness, 
Flood (2005) showed that the HILDA items do not 
clearly cluster into two underlying constructs around 
social and emotional loneliness based on factor anal-
yses. Thus, a combination of the items into two 
scales seems unadvisable. To explore more nuanced 
aspects associated with loneliness, we assess each 
item separately in supplementary analyses that use 

the same methodological approach as our main anal-
yses. The results of these additional analyses are 
illustrated in Figures A.8 to A.16 in the online ver-
sion of the article.

Overall, results for the more specific, single-
item measures are more moderate and less substan-
tial than our main results for the direct, single-item 
measure of loneliness. Nevertheless, several results 
are noteworthy. First, men indicate an increased 
experience of fewer visitors after widowhood and 
separation. At the same time, women show no sub-
stantial changes in their assessment on this matter 
after widowhood or separation, indicating women’s 
potentially stronger network ties outside of the mar-
riage and men’s higher reliance on women as the 
kin keeper even before the dissolution. At the same 
time, however, men do not report substantial 
changes in their number of friends. Second, sepa-
rated women report higher levels of lacking help 
two or more years after separation than when they 
were still married. Third, men report slight 
increases in lacking someone to lean on or cheer 
them up before or in the year of separation, which 
might, to some degree, hint at anticipation effects in 
the sense of lower marital quality. Overall, changes 
in these more nuanced measures related to loneli-
ness are less substantial. This highlights that wid-
owhood and separation at or after age 50 do not 
necessarily lead to substantial changes in women’s 
and men’s perceptions about the help and support 
they get from others despite relevant increases in 
loneliness.

Additionally, we follow the approach by Flood 
(2005) and use a single social support indicator 
based on all 10 HILDA items of the support scale 
battery. It needs to be acknowledged that it is 
unclear to what level this support index captures 
loneliness. To generate this index, we reserve-code 
5 of the items to consistently reflect scores ranging 
from 1 (least lonely or most supported) to 7 (most 
lonely or least supported) among all 10 items. 
Summing up the 10 items and dividing the score by 
10, we end with a social support index ranging from 
1 to 7, in line with our other items. As illustrated in 
Figure A.17 in the online version of the article, wid-
owhood increases the perceived lack of social sup-
port particularly for men. This perceived lack stays 
persistently elevated in years after widowhood. No 
substantial changes in the perceived social support 
are found for women over the widowhood process. 
Separation is associated with an increased lack of 
social support in the years immediately around sep-
aration and the year of separation for both women 
and men. However, compared to the substantial 
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increases found in the single-item loneliness mea-
sure, results for the social support index are less 
pronounced.

Robustness Analyses
We conduct five robustness analyses (detailed 
results provided in the Appendix in the online ver-
sion of the article). First, we assess whether the 
imputation of data impacts our results. To this end, 
we reran our analyses without imputed data (i.e., 
using listwise deletion to deal with missing data). 
Although sample sizes were reduced through this 
restriction, which reduced the power of the analy-
ses, the results reflect our main results, as illustrated 
in Figures A.18 and A.19 in the online version of the 
article.

Second, we run ordinary least squares (OLS) 
regressions instead of fixed effects regressions—
using the same sample—to assess whether our panel 
approach indeed provides different results than a 
cross-sectional approach commonly used in previ-
ous research. Although overall trends are similar 
between the models, particularly gender differences 
after widowhood are substantially underestimated 
within the OLS models, highlighting the need for a 
longitudinal approach to provide methodologically 
more robust estimates. Results for these analyses are 
provided in Figures A.20 and A.21 in the online ver-
sion of the article.

Third, selective attrition around marital dissolu-
tion might lead to an underestimation of the associ-
ation between marital dissolution and loneliness if 
the likelihood of attrition associated with spousal 
loss is larger for those experiencing a larger increase 
in self-rated loneliness than for those experiencing 
a more minor increase in loneliness. To this end, we 
predict the likelihood to attrite between wave t  and 
wave t+1  using loneliness, marital dissolution, age, 
and survey years and examine whether there is evi-
dence for informative censoring in our data. 
Attrition rates are provided in Table A.6 in the 
online version of the article, and regression results 
for the attrition analyses are presented in Table A.7 
in the online version of the article. Note that no 
information on the reason for attrition was available 
(e.g., death, relocation abroad, etc.). Considering 
the age profile of our sample and the nature of 
panel data, it can be assumed that a substantial 
share of attrition was due to respondents’ death or 
health complications. Indeed, respondents are 
more likely to attrite as they age. We find no indi-
cation that women or men who experience marital 
dissolution are more likely to attrite. However, 

higher loneliness assessments are associated with a 
higher likelihood to attrite. We further include inter-
action terms to assess whether the probability to 
attrite potentially varies for women and men across 
the loneliness distribution by marital status. We 
found that separated or widowed women are less 
likely to attrite as their loneliness increases, 
although such an effect was not found for men.

Fourth, and building on our attrition analyses, 
we apply longitudinal weights. Longitudinal 
weights are meant to account for potential issues 
such as attrition, unit nonresponse, and sample 
design effects. However, they have also been seen 
critically because the different approaches to con-
structing those weights are currently poorly under-
stood, and no single approach has been established 
as superior (Lynn and Watson 2021). Applying lon-
gitudinal weights provided by the HILDA team 
instead of our matching weights, loneliness peaks 
are marginally more pronounced, particularly for 
widowed respondents. However, overall trends 
over time mirror our main results, as illustrated in 
Figures A.22 and A.23 in the online version of the 
article.

Finally, we dichotomize our loneliness measure 
in line with the approach taken by Freak-Poli et al. 
(2022). The dummy indicator combines values of 1 
to 4 to reflect no to lower agreement with the state-
ment about feelings of loneliness and values of 5 to 
7 to reflect higher or strong agreement with that 
statement. Using linear probability fixed effects 
regression models, we show changes in loneliness 
probabilities over the dissolution process in Figures 
A.24 and A.25 in the online version of the article. 
Overall, these results mirror our main results.

DISCUSSION AND 
CONCLUSION
In this study, we examined the development of lone-
liness levels before and after marital dissolution in 
older age, disaggregating analyses by dissolution 
pathways—widowhood and separation—and gen-
der. Our theoretical expectations were informed by 
the idea that marital dissolution is a process that 
commences months and years before the physical 
partner loss and that continues to shape individuals’ 
experiences years after. Furthermore, we expected 
that loneliness trajectories vary by the dissolution 
pathway and gender because of differences in antic-
ipation, coping, and adjustment. To test our expecta-
tions, we used panel regressions with data from the 
HILDA survey, which are unique in capturing lone-
liness and family dynamics across 21 waves.
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We found that widowhood and separation at or 
after age 50 are associated with increased loneli-
ness levels with substantial gender differences to 
the disadvantage of men for widowhood. Compared 
to previous research, our results advance our 
knowledge about the link between marital dissolu-
tion and loneliness in several ways. First, our results 
highlight important limitations of conceptualizing 
marital dissolution through a point-in-time mea-
sure. Conceptualizing marital dissolution as a pro-
cess, including years before and over a decade after 
dissolution, we found substantial dynamics in lone-
liness over this process. Specifically, we showed 
that loneliness increases before dissolution but 
reaches its peak in the year of dissolution before 
declining in the years after. These dynamics would 
have remained hidden within a dummy approach.

Second, considering up until over a decade after 
dissolution, this study is the first to examine the 
long-term consequences of marital dissolution for 
loneliness. Our results highlight a lack of full recov-
ery, meaning that loneliness levels stay elevated 
after dissolution. This points toward the develop-
ment of chronic loneliness after marital dissolution, 
which has been associated with a wide range of 
other negative health consequences. Thus, better 
support for people experiencing spousal loss may 
have substantial well-being and health benefits.

Third, in contrast to an earlier finding for the 
United States by Wright et al. (2019), where divorce 
at or after the age of 50 was associated with higher 
loneliness compared to widowhood for men, we 
found that widowhood is associated with substan-
tially larger loneliness increases for both women 
and men compared to separation. This discrepancy 
in findings could result from differences in the con-
ceptualization of analytical measures (i.e., marital 
dissolution and loneliness). It is also conceivable 
that differences in the analytical approach drive dif-
ferences. Specifically, Wright et al. (2019) could 
not consider pretreatment loneliness differences in 
their cross-sectional approach. This could be criti-
cal because we find that loneliness levels are ele-
vated before dissolution. However, more research is 
needed to fully conclude what drives the different 
results. To this end, international comparisons 
based on longitudinal data would be a fruitful line 
for further research.

Finally, our results emphasize the importance of 
considering gender differences in the outcomes of 
later-life marital dissolution. Particularly widow-
hood has been considered a female experience 
because more women than men are affected by wid-
owhood, resulting in a lack of research on men. We 

show that widowhood is substantially more taxing 
for men than women, highlighting the need to dis-
cuss how support after widowhood can be 
gender-sensitive.

Several limitations of the present study are note-
worthy. First, the gender differences we find in our 
study might be conservative estimates. Despite 
loneliness being a universal feeling, those affected 
often remain hidden, with feelings of loneliness 
considered taboo. This is particularly the case for 
men for whom feelings of loneliness—and associ-
ated perceptions of weakness and vulnerability—
are unlikely to align with common stereotypes 
around masculinity, potentially resulting in under-
reporting of loneliness (Borys and Perlman 1985; 
Ratcliffe, Wigfield, and Alden 2021; Victor et al. 
2006). Thus, actual gender differences could even 
be higher than reported in our study.

Second, HILDA respondents are asked to report 
if they feel “very lonely” rather than just “lonely.” 
Our results may thus refer to severe rather than 
more moderate levels of loneliness. This means that 
our results likely underestimate loneliness trajecto-
ries around marital dissolution. This makes our 
findings even more striking, considering that severe 
loneliness stays such a persistent part of older indi-
viduals’ lives after spousal loss.

Third, and following how loneliness is assessed 
within the HILDA data, it needs to be acknowl-
edged that we cannot distinguish between emo-
tional and social loneliness. As previously 
highlighted, our results likely relate predominantly 
to emotional loneliness considering that we focus 
on loneliness around separation and widowhood. 
However, ideally, we would have had additional 
items that clearly distinguish between emotional 
and social loneliness.

Fourth, and connected to the previous two 
points, our loneliness measure ranges from 1 
(strongly disagree) to 7 (strongly agree). By com-
parison, well-established loneliness scales, includ-
ing the UCLA Loneliness Scale (Russell 1996) or 
the de Jong Gierveld Loneliness Scale (de Jong 
Gierveld and van Tilburg 2006), use potentially 
more concise categories to capture the frequency of 
experiencing loneliness (e.g., often, sometimes, 
rarely, never). Such categories may provide more 
consistency between respondents and leave less 
room for individual interpretation of the scale.

Fifth, although our study is the first to explore the 
link between marital dissolution and gendered lone-
liness trajectories using a longitudinal approach for 
separation and widowhood, sample sizes were not 
sufficient for additional analyses of mechanisms. As 
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longitudinal data grow, future research should scruti-
nize other heterogeneities (Pinquart 2003).

Overall, this study provides a thorough under-
standing of how marital dissolution—considering 
widowhood and separation—after the age of 49 is 
linked to loneliness in women and men. Considering 
both pathways of marital dissolution, the study 
explicitly acknowledges the increasing diversity of 
family dynamics in older age. Using a longitudinal 
approach, we can provide methodologically more 
robust results than previously possible and show an 
alarming persistence of loneliness over time after 
marital dissolution. Although this was particularly 
striking for widowed men, gender-sensitive support 
to overcome loneliness after marital dissolution 
would be beneficial for the health and well-being of 
all women and men after marital dissolution to 
dampen loneliness experiences and associated pub-
lic health problems (Cacioppo and Cacioppo 2018).
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NOTE
1. We focus on separation rather than divorce as the 

most relevant life course transition because it is sep-
aration and not divorce that marks the breakdown of 
the marriage and the split of the marital household 
into two independent households. Divorce com-
monly follows separation and solely refers to the 
legal termination of the marriage.

SUPPLEMENTAL MATErIAL
Appendix Tables A.1 to A.7 and Figures A.1 to A.25 are 
available in the online version of the article.
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